Ageing Landfills -

Development and Processes

Monica Östman

Natural Resources and Agricultural Science Department of Soil and Environment Uppsala

Doctoral Thesis Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences Uppsala 2008 Acta Universitatis agriculturae Sueciae 2008:79

Cover: The landfill at Högbytorp (photo: M. Östman)

ISSN 1652-6880 ISBN 978-91-86195-12-0 © 2008 Monica Östman, Uppsala Tryck: SLU Service/Repro, Uppsala 2008

Ageing Landfills – Development and Processes

Abstract

In Sweden, a large number of closed landfills containing a mixture of household waste and waste from industries and other sources exist. These landfills originate from a time when regulations were less strict and contain large amounts of organic material derived from household waste, plus large amounts of metals. This partly decomposed organic material can contribute to the stability of the landfill by retaining metals. When landfills are closed they are covered to create strictly anaerobic conditions. Over time, oxygen can be expected to penetrate the landfill mass as oxygenated rainwater and atmospheric air. This will affect the deposited organic material and the leaching pattern.

The present study examined the ageing processes in landfills and the environmental impacts of these by characterising the content of metals, organic material and water. Artificially aged and original landfill material were analysed to determine changes in metal binding forms, cation exchange capacity and Cu^{2+} ion-binding ability. Changes in the concentration of dissolved organic matter in the aqueous phase due to aeration were analysed. The proton-binding and Cu^{2+} binding capacity of dissolved organic material was investigated by titration analysis. Metal retention ability was determined in column experiments.

Ageing of the landfill material increased the cation exchange capacity and the ability to bind Cu²⁺. The column experiment revealed that the metal-binding ability of both original and aged material was good. Ageing of the landfill material caused a decrease in the dissolved organic carbon content and thus a lack of metal-transporting ligands. Metal stability in the landfill was controlled by the pH and redox potential and by the organic matter content. Stabilisation of organic material to humic-like substances and formation of charged oxide surfaces with good metal-binding ability will be important for future landfill oxidation, whether natural or forced.

Keywords: Buffer capacity, landfill ageing, metal leaching, metal retention, organic material

Author's address: Monica Östman, Department of Soil and Environment, SLU Box 7014, SE 750 07 Uppsala, Sweden. *E-mail:* monica.ostman@mark.slu.se

Contents

List o	f Publications	7
Abbr	eviations	8
1.1	Landfilling – social and legal concerns	9
1.2	Landfilling – current situation	12
1.3	Landfill processes	15
	1.3.1 Initial phase	15
	1.3.2 Oxygen- and nitrate-consuming phase	15
	1.3.3 Acid anaerobic phase	16
	1.3.4 Methane-producing phase	16
	1.3.5 Humus-forming phase	16
	1.3.6 Redox conditions	17
	1.3.7 Leachate	18
	1.3.8 Landfill gas emission	18
	1.3.9 Odours from landfills	19
2	Objectives	21
3	Materials and methods	23
3.1	The landfill site	23
3.2	Characterisation of the landfill	24
3.3	Artificial ageing of landfill material	25
3.4	Dissolved carbon in the aqueous phase	26
3.5	Metal retention in landfills	27
4	Results and discussion	29
4.1	Characterisation of the landfill	29
4.2	Influence of the ageing processes in landfills	33
	4.2.1 Effects on solid material	33
	4.2.2 Effects in the aqueous phase	35
	4.2.3 Transport and retention of metals	37
	4.2.4 Current status of the landfill	39
5	Conclusions	43
6	References	45

Tack

List of Publications

This thesis is based on the work contained in the following papers, referred to by Roman numerals in the text:

- I M. Östman, O. Wahlberg, S. Ågren & A. Mårtensson. 2006. Metal and organic contents in a combined household and industrial landfill. *Waste Management* 26/2006, pp. 29-40.
- II M. Östman, O. Wahlberg & A. Mårtensson. 2008. Leaching and metalbinding capacity in ageing landfill material. *Waste Management* 28/2008, pp. 142-150.
- III M. Östman, A. Mårtensson & O. Wahlberg. Dissolved organic carbon affects the metal mobility in ageing landfills. (manuscript).
- IV M. Östman, A. Mårtensson & O. Wahlberg. Fate of metals in ageing landfills. (manuscript).

Papers I-II are reproduced with the permission of the publishers.

Abbreviations

CEC	Cation exchange capacity
COD	Chemical oxygen demand
DIC	Dissolved inorganic carbon
DOC	Dissolved organic carbon
LOI	Loss on ignition
MSW	Municipal solid waste
OM	Organic matter

1 Introduction

1.1 Landfilling – social and legal concerns

Humans have always produced waste, and what has not been possible to take care of in other ways has been dumped on various types of landfills. Many traces have been found of ancient human waste collection systems intended to maintain public health. In about 3500 B.C., brick drains were built in Indian cities. In 1900 B.C., a sewage disposal system including water closets was installed in the ancient city of Knossos. In the Roman Empire sewers were built in cities and there were also regulations against littering. The Law of Moses regulated how waste should be taken care of, while outside the city of Jerusalem in the valley of Gehenna, waste was thrown on the constantly burning fires (White-Hunt, 1980). This knowledge seemed to have been lost by societies in the Middle Ages, as waste was dumped on streets and pigs and dogs scavenged on the heaps (Hogland, 1996). From the middle of the 14th century to the middle of the 19th century, rubbish was transported out of the cities and used as a fertiliser in agriculture. Waste management was the responsibility of the local landlord and farmers collected the fertiliser material. During this time, the growth of archaeological layers decreased in cities (Wetterberg, 2004). From the 17th century onwards, regulations on waste management existed in the Scandinavian capital cities (Nygård, 2004). In Sweden, dealing with human waste, even latrine waste, was considered an aesthetic issue as late as during the 19th century. Pits were dug and waste was dumped and when the pit was filled it was covered and a new one was dug (Andréasson, 1998).

As industrialisation progressed and the population in cities increased, the amount of waste also increased and had to be disposed of elsewhere. Because of the increasing population in the cities, for instance in England, infections became an increasing problem (Nygård, 2004). The attitude towards waste management changed when cholera invaded Sweden, as household wastes and latrines were blamed for the spread of the disease. In the 19th century, regulations were introduced requiring waste disposal systems to be built in cities (Flygth, 1995; Hogland, 1996). The aim of building these waste systems was almost always to prevent the spread of diseases and improve public health. In consequence, in 1868 statutes were introduced for Swedish cities prohibiting the disposal of waste in the streets or in water courses. These statutes gradually motivated the cities to directly manage their waste and by the early 20th century most Swedish municipalities had organised waste management systems. Manure, latrine waste, household waste suitable as pig food and remaining refuse were collected separately. The latrine waste and manure were dried, pulverised and sold as a fertiliser to farmers (Flygth, 1995). In several cities the edible waste was used for feeding pigs, which were then sold back to people in the city. At that time the wastes consisted mainly of organic material and there was little remaining refuse. Wastes such as glass or metal were mostly sold directly to rag-and-bone merchants. Thus, municipal waste management at the end of the 19th century was almost entirely a closed circulation system. The remaining refuse was dumped on landfills and often burned on the site.

In the 1930s the pig food fraction began to be more homogeneous. As a consequence, most of the waste was landfilled or burned. Over the years the composition of municipal waste has developed from being dominated by organic household waste that was handled locally to more complex wastes (Hogland, 1996). It lost its value as a fertiliser due to the increased use of metals within society, and thus the closed recirculation system was discontinued. Instead, landfilling and burning became more frequent as a method of waste disposal. In the 1920s the first household waste collection system was built in an apartment house in Stockholm and this method spread rapidly throughout the country. Vehicles equipped especially for waste transport were developed. The Second World War caused a change in the pattern of waste management as people reverted to reclaiming as much as possible from the waste, but after the war waste management returned to the pre-war habits of burning and landfilling (Andréasson, 1998).

Until the 1950s, Swedish society produced relatively small amounts of waste. For example, newspapers were used as packing material and glass jars were reused (Johansson, 1997). The increased standard of living and changes

in consumer habits in the 1960s and 1970s increased the amounts and volumes of waste and also changed the content of household wastes. The use of packing materials and plastic gave rise to increasing volumes of waste, as did the use of more equipment containing metals. The political goal of creating one million new dwellings for the people led to large construction programmes for housing in the 1960s and increased the amount of construction wastes. During the same period many older buildings were demolished to make way for modern ones and the wastes thus generated were landfilled. Industrialisation and the manufacture of products containing chemicals used in households and in businesses has also created wastes that have escalated in hazardousness. In the 1970s, as the amounts of waste produced increased to become a problem, attempts to recycle material started in Sweden. In 1972 new legislation was imposed that gave Swedish municipalities a monopoly on collection of household wastes and enormous combustion facilities were constructed. The heat from the combustion facilities was used to heat water for central heating systems in the area. Wastes that were not incinerated in this way, for instance glass, scrap metals, paper and compost, were landfilled, as they were considered to be of too low quality for reuse in industries or as fertiliser in parks. The environmental problems with incineration of wastes and with methane emission and leachate water in landfills gradually became a subject of attention.

During the 1990s, the concepts of waste reduction, recycling and reuse were introduced as regards waste disposal in order to decrease the amount being incinerated or landfilled. A new law was introduced in 1994 based on the 'producer pays principle'. This law covered responsibilities for car tyres, paper and packaging, but since then it has been extended to include cars and electrical and electronic equipment (Naturvårdsverket, 2008).

The producer pays principle is meant to promote the achievement of the Swedish environmental goals. The existing law obliges producers to collect and dispose of their products at the end of their useful life. Another aim is to promote products that are more resource-efficient, easier to recycle and free from hazardous components. Landfills are at the bottom of the waste management hierarchy and since 1990, increased source separation has resulted in decreasing amounts of landfilled waste in Sweden (Naturvårdsverket, 2008).

The current waste management hierarchy is based on an EU directive and is recognised by all member states. Its aim is to reduce the environmental burden by reducing the amount of waste. The hierarchy has five steps (Fredriksson, 2004): Minimise – Reuse – Recycle – Recycle energy – Landfill.

Landfilling of combustible waste was prohibited in 2002, while at the same time the charge for landfilling was raised. In 2005, landfilling of all organic matter was prohibited, the aim being that the organic materials should be subject to a shorter recirculation process, e.g. composting or biogas production. Thus the hazards of gaseous emissions from landfills should not exist in the future.

1.2 Landfilling – current situation

Estimates based on the number of municipalities in Sweden result in a total of 8000 landfills, most of them being closed (K.M. Persson, pers. comm. 2008). A survey made within the county of Uppsala reported 200 closed and six ongoing landfills in 2008 (G. Robinson, pers. comm. 2008). Before the mergers of municipalities carried out in 1952 and 1974, there were 2498 municipalities in Sweden (Kommunförbundet in Finland, 2008). It is reasonable to assume that there were several landfills for household waste or latrine pits of varying size in each municipality, and thus the total of 8000 is not an overestimation. To this total must be added the large number of landfills for industries and mining, which are managed by the respective enterprise. In 1994, there were ~300 landfills in operation in Sweden, and 192 of these were still operating in 2003 (RVF, 2004). Most of the landfills that are in operation today were started in the 1960s and 1970s and have permits based on maximum allowed volume. The Swedish waste management authority has estimated that after 2008 there will only be 90 landfills for household waste in Sweden, although there will still be a number of landfills operated by industries and mining companies. These closed landfills will be an environmental concern for a long period.

According to the Swedish EPA report to the European Union, ~120 million tonnes of waste (including mining wastes) were produced in Sweden in 2004 (Naturvårdsverket, 2008). Approximately 114 million tonnes of those were classified as non-hazardous waste. Landfilling accounted for 66.4 million tonnes of non-hazardous waste and 0.5 million tonnes of hazardous waste. The average amount of household waste produced per person in

Sweden is 463 kg, which gives 4.2 million tonnes for the year 2004, but the amount is increasing.

Since the ban on landfilling of organic material was introduced, the proportion of household waste produced that is landfilled is decreasing, from 20% in 2002 to 5% in 2006. This is a desirable development which means that Swedish waste management can focus on recycling material. The Swedish data compare favourably with the EU mean for 2005, where more than 40% was landfilled. The Netherlands landfills the lowest proportion of household waste in Europe (~2%), while Greece landfills the highest proportion (85-90%) (Eurostat, 2008). In the USA, 55% of household waste is landfilled (EPA, 2007). Urban areas of China, the fastest growing economy in the world, now exceed the USA in waste generation per capita (World Bank, 2005). According to Xiaoli *et al.* (2008), 90% of the waste generated in urban areas of China is landfilled.

Waste disposal sites can be constructed according to two different principles, landfilling and landraising. Landfilling is when natural or constructed cavities are filled with waste and these are constructed according to one of three different methods: 1) dilution and attenuation, 2) containment and 3) entombment (Westlake, 1995; Allen, 2001). Dilution and attenuation involves allowing the groundwater to infiltrate the landfill and dilute the leachate, so the method is environmentally risky. The waste is percolated with rainwater and degrades relatively rapidly. Dilution and attenuation requires little engineering and is a low-cost way of landfilling. Before 1980, this was the most common landfill technique. In 1980 the EU Groundwater Directive forced a change in technique to more engineered landfills (Westlake, 1995). Containment is a more engineered method involving the use of a liner, and the principle is that the leachate should not leave the landfill area. The waste is slowly degraded. This method requires effective management and is expensive to build and manage. Entombment is also an engineered method of landfill construction but with the difference that no liquids are allowed to infiltrate the waste. This technique is intended to store the waste more or less unchanged. Such dry storage of waste is expensive to build and manage.

Landraising is based on the principle that the waste is placed on ground level, with liners, and the landfill mass is allowed to rise above that. These types of landfills are visible in the landscape but are easier to control environmentally. In societies where space is scarce, landraised landfills are common by necessity. Large landfills in Sweden have an approximate volume of 4-6 million m^3 (RVF, 2004) but this is a small figure compared with mega-sized landfills outside the biggest cities in the world, which can range from 5-10 million m^3 up to 130 million m^3 , and have waste depths of up to 200 m (Robinson, 2007).

In most cases, Swedish landfills constructed in the 1960s, when landfilling increased, have liners of clay or natural clay layers or, when the clay is not thick enough or lacking, are based on the landraising principle. When a landfill site is filled to the permitted limit the landfill mass is capped to prevent oxygen intrusion. When waste is dumped on the landfill it is mechanically compacted to prevent cavities being formed. Cavities in landfill can create problems with landfill gas accumulation, leading to explosions and fires. Accidental fires on landfill are very difficult to combat and of great environmental concern, since the smoke produced contains toxic compounds deriving from the composition of the waste.

New legislation in 2001 increased the restrictions on landfilling, with stricter demands on liners and geological barriers and with new upper limit values on leaching (Naturvårdsverket, 2008). According to EU legislation only landfills constructed on the containment principle are permitted (Allen, 2001). Natural liners are accepted if they have low permeability ($<10^{-9}$ m s⁻¹).

As a consequence, active deposition has been restricted to a smaller number of landfills with higher standards regarding control and treatment of materials. The conditions that landfill constructions now have to meet are that the material be treated before deposition on the landfill to avoid leakage of hazardous substances; and that the material be capped to avoid rainwater percolation into the landfill and thereby prevent leakage from the landfill. Drainage water should be collected and purified when necessary.

As a result of the new conditions for landfilling, landfills of the future will differ in composition from those of today. However, quite a number of landfills that are already closed or that are soon to be closed still contain organic material. Since these landfills will have to be dealt with for a considerable time, it is important to gain knowledge about how organic material influences the stability of the landfill. It is possible that the waste management practices used today with liners, final cover and anaerobic conditions are sufficient, but that has not yet been fully confirmed. Old landfills contain large amounts of components that can pose a future threat to the environment. These components include large amounts of metals, non-metals and, since household waste was landfilled, and they contain organic material.

1.3 Landfill processes

Climatic and geological processes affect the man-made landscape formation of landfills. Precipitation occurs as surface run-off, penetrates the landfill body, or evaporates. Landfill gases are lost to the air. There is a risk of groundwater infiltrating the landfill and of leachate water coming into contact with groundwater.

Depending on the origin of the material landfilled, landfills change over time. These changes occur under the influence of the prevailing climatic conditions and affect the deposited material differently depending on the quality of the deposits. The deposited waste undergoes biological, chemical and physical transformations. The processes involved in these transformations have been described in several reports (Farquhar & Rovers, 1973; Barlaz *et al.*, 1991; Öhman, 1991; Persson, 1996; Bozkurt *et al.*, 2000). Given that a landfill contains organic wastes, the processes within the landfill can be defined as: initial phase, oxygen- and nitrate-consuming phase, acid anaerobic phase, methane-producing phase and humus-forming phase.

1.3.1 Initial phase

The initial phase starts when the refuse is dumped on the landfill, and is a short period depending on the climate. The waste has normally started to degrade before arrival at the landfill. During this phase the organic material undergoes hydrolysis. Since the biological activity is low, no landfill gas is produced. The phase ends with increased microbial activity that results in increased temperature.

1.3.2 Oxygen- and nitrate-consuming phase

In the oxygen- and nitrate-consuming phase, the degradation of dissolved organic material starts using oxygen (aerobic respiration) and later nitrate (denitrification) as an electron acceptor. The microbiological activity is high, and the temperature can reach 70 °C. The landfill gas consists of carbon

dioxide (CO_2) and nitrogen gas (N_2) . The risk of metal leaching is low. This phase is limited by the availability of oxygen and nitrate and lasts up to one month.

 $\begin{array}{ll} CH_2O + O_2 \rightarrow CO_2 (g) + H_2O & (aerobic respiration) \\ 2.5CH_2O + 2NO_3 \rightarrow 2.5CO_2 (g) + 2N_2 (g) + 3.5H_2O & (denitrification) \end{array}$

1.3.3 Acid anaerobic phase

During the acid anaerobic phase, sulphate (SO_4^{2-}) is reduced and carbon dioxide (CO_2) and hydrogen sulphide (H_2S) are produced. Short-chain aliphatic acids are produced through fermentation, which eventually results in the formation of carbon dioxide and hydrogen. The pH in the leachate is around 5 and at this stage the metal leaching is at its peak.

 $\begin{array}{l} 2CH_2O + SO_4^{2-} + 2H^+ \rightarrow 2CO_2 (g) + H_2S (g) + 2H_2O \quad (sulphate reduction) \\ 3CH_2O + H_2O \rightarrow CH_3COOH + CO_2 (g) + H_2 (g) \quad (fermentation) \end{array}$

1.3.4 Methane-producing phase

In the methane-producing phase, acetic acid, carbon dioxide and hydrogen are transformed to methane by bacteria that are strictly anaerobic. The concentration of dissolved metals decreases due to formation of metal sulphides. The pH increases to around 8 since the carboxylic acids are consumed and the carbonate system is buffering. During methanogenesis the gas pressure is generally higher than the atmospheric pressure due to the microbial activity (Fannin & Roberts, 2006). This stage of the landfill can be expected to last for 100 years.

$$\begin{array}{l} \text{CO}_2(\text{g}) + \text{H}_2\text{S}(\text{g}) + \text{H}_2\text{O} \rightarrow \text{CH}_4(\text{g}) + \text{SO}_4^{2-} \\ \text{CH}_3\text{COOH} \rightarrow \text{CH}_4(\text{g}) + \text{CO}_2(\text{g}) \end{array} \tag{dominant process}$$

1.3.5 Humus-forming phase

The more readily degradable organic compounds gradually break down and the remaining organic material is more resistant to decomposition. The humic phase then begins, during which more complex and stable organic compounds are formed. This phase is estimated to last for 1000 years. The microbial activity is high during the early stages of landfill development, leading to high gas production. Later on, the microbial activity declines, causing methane production to cease. As the gas pressure decreases, there is no longer a positive pressure in the landfill and air can begin to enter through diffusion (Fannin & Roberts, 2006). The landfill then slowly begins to oxidise, which carries the risk of metal ions becoming more mobile in the landfill and then leaching out to a greater extent than under anaerobic conditions.

The processes in the landfill start with organic material that is a mixture of easily degradable compounds, more complex structures and more resilient organic material. During transformation the easily degradable material is consumed and more stable compounds are formed. Calace *et al.* (2001) found more high molecular weight organic material in leachate from older landfills than from younger. Prantl *et al.* (2006) describe the transformation to more stable compounds thus: Degradable organic material \rightarrow low molecular weight fulvic acids \rightarrow more stable compounds \rightarrow high molecular weight humic substances.

1.3.6 Redox conditions

The low molecular weight carbon compounds function as a powerful redox buffer, with pe values ranging from -5 to -8. These compounds become a substrate for the methanogenic process. The redox conditions are strictly anaerobic (Stumm & Morgan, 1995; Bozkurt *et al.*, 2000). In the oxidised landfill, the low molecular weight compounds are depleted and higher molecular weight compounds (humic substances) are formed (Prantl *et al.*, 2006). These humic substances constitute a new redox buffer at pe \approx 3 and pH \approx 8 (Österberg *et al.*, 1997). When this occurs sulphides oxidise to sulphate and Fe(II) oxidises and forms Fe(III) compounds.

During landfill ageing, the possibility for oxygen intrusion increases as oxygen-rich rainwater begins to penetrate the landfill mass. This intrusion changes both the solid material and the composition of the aqueous phase of the landfill, and therefore also the composition of the leachate.

1.3.7 Leachate

As discussed above, the degradation of organic material produces gas and water. The water produced drains out of the landfill as leachate water containing traces of the contaminants that have been deposited and thus poses an environmental risk. Leachate can contain dissolved organic matter, inorganic macrocomponents, metal ions and xenobiotic organic compounds, and the concentrations of all components are higher in the acid phase than in the methanogenic phase. As landfill leachate is potentially hazardous, it has been extensively researched (Jensen & Christensen, 1999; Christensen et al., 2001; Kjeldsen et al., 2002; Baun & Christensen, 2004; Robinson, 2007). The leachate can be regarded as an electrolyte (approximately 0.1 M) with NH_4^+ , Na^+ and K^+ as main cations and HCO_3^- , and Cl^- as main anions (Baccini et al., 1987). Studies of 20 landfills in the former West Germany showed differences between leachate from landfills in the acid phase and those in the methanogenic phase (Ehrig, 1983). In the acid phase the average pH was found to be 6.1 and the chemical oxygen demand (COD) 22000 mg L⁻¹, while in the methanogenic phase the average pH was 8.0 and the COD 3000 mg L^{-1} . The COD can be used as a measure of the oxygen needed to degrade the organic compounds present in the leachate. In the German study cited above, variables that did not change were the NH⁺₄, Na^+ and K^+ and Cl^- concentrations. The metals Ca, Fe, Mg, and Zn decreased in concentration when landfills were in the methanogenic phase, while the metals Cd, Cr, Co, Cu, Ni, and Pb remained unaffected (Ehrig, 1983).

1.3.8 Landfill gas emission

In addition to CO_2 and N_2 , landfill gas contains different toxic compounds, among them organo-metal compounds (Michalzik *et al.*, 2007). Landfills containing organic material produce CH_4 and CO_2 , both of which are potent greenhouse gases (Farquhar & Rovers, 1973; Themelis & Ulloa, 2007). Even with the best technology, there are losses of methane to the atmosphere (Huber-Humer *et al.*, 2008) and therefore landfilling of organic wastes has been banned since 2005 under EU and Swedish legislation. Organic material must be recycled or incinerated. Landfilling of sourceseparated combustible organic material was terminated in Sweden in 2002.

1.3.9 Odours from landfills

Landfills and waste cause environmental problems with odours. Most of the odour compounds are emitted with the landfill gas but can also be noticed in the leachate (Bowly, 2003; Senante *et al.*, 2003). The odour compounds can be divided into groups according to their chemical composition as: sulphurous, nitrogenous, aldehydes, carboxylic acids, ketones, alcohols, aromatics, chlorinated, esters, and terpenes. Each group contains a number of compounds. Hydrogen sulphide and methylmercaptan are examples from the sulphurous group, while acetic and butyric acid are examples from the carboxylic acid group.

2 Objectives

The starting point for this work was that many closed landfills contain organic material that will require consideration for many years to come. Therefore, it is important to understand the role of the organic material in those landfills and to assess the possibility to compare it with mature humified matter in soils. Organic material has the capacity to complex-bind metals, and can thereby contribute to the stability of landfills.

The overall objective of this thesis was to improve knowledge of the environmental consequences of landfills containing organic material and assess how this organic material can bind and stabilise metals. When the landfill ages, the risk of oxygen-rich rainwater intrusion increases. This could change the binding forms and the capacity to bind metals in the landfill. To predict the fate of the landfill and to evaluate the environmental risks in the future, landfill material was artificially aged and metal status was monitored. The hypothesis was that metal stability in old landfills is largely regulated by organic matter.

The specific objectives were to:

- Examine the current status of a landfill, *i.e.* its content of metals and organic material, in order to determine the extent to which the solid material is stabilised (Paper I).
- Investigate the effects of ageing of landfill material by aeration and evaluate the changes in cation exchange capacity and binding form of metals through sequential leaching (Paper II).

- Investigate the effect of ageing on dissolved organic material in the aqueous phase of the landfill in order to identify possible changes in metal-transporting ligands (Paper III).
- Determine the metal retention capacity in original and aerated landfill material and establish whether the landfill material has sufficient capacity to bind additional metal ions and whether ageing alters this capacity (Paper IV).

3 Materials and methods

3.1 The landfill site

Material from the landfill in Högbytorp was used in this work. The Högbytorp landfill is among the largest in Sweden, with a volume of 4.8 10⁶ cubic metres, and contains both household and industrial waste. This landfill is currently in the methanogenic stage. Since it contains large amounts of metals and organic material from household waste, it provides the possibility to study the importance and environmental consequences of organic material in landfill.

Högbytorp is situated 40 km north-west of Stockholm (60°32'N, 17°37'E). The prevailing climate is cold temperate, with a mean annual precipitation of 600 mm. Mean annual temperature is 7 °C, with a maximum in July (18 °C) and a minimum in January (-5 °C). The landfill was established in 1964 and is now closed and sealed (2008). It occupies an area of around 30 hectares, and is built as a landraised landfill. The soil under the landfill consists of clay, glacial till and rock outcrop. Where the clay layer was not sufficiently thick to provide a sealed base, clay was added (Aulin, 1998). In 1994 a methane recovery system was installed to decrease methane emissions. Data on the annual leaching of metals and the pH in leachate from the landfill are given in Table 1. The COD is a measure of the oxygen demand when organic compounds are completely degraded and the mean COD values for leachate from the Högbytorp landfill in its methanogenic stage are also given in Table 1. The leachate water is transported to a municipal purification plant.

Year	Amount of leachate	pН	COD	Cd	Со	Cr	Cu	Ni	Pb	Zn
	(10^3 m^3)		g L ⁻¹	(kg year ⁻¹)						
1997	81	8.2	1.50	< 0.037	2.7	5.9	2.3	17	0.9	46
1998	100	8.1	1.66	< 0.093	3.2	6.1	4.3	31	1.3	34
1999	163	8.1	1.87	< 0.32	7.2	9.4	7.6	56	4.2	79
2000	61	7.4	2.50	0.057	2.7	3.8	2.3	18	1.9	21
2001	57	8.0	1.56	0.043	2.0	6.5	19.0	16	2.5	35
2002	62	8.0	1.23	0.02	2.1	4.4	2.6	37	0.5	24
2003	47	7.8	1.95	0.06	12.0	9.3	3.4	39	2.0	20
2004	91	7.5	8.00	< 0.22	4.7	47.0	3.8	51	0.7	11
2005	120	7.5	2.40	0.032	7.0	11.2	4.2	34	1.6	34
2006	78	7.6	2.60	0.02	6.3	18.5	39.2	25	3.4	68
mean				0.07	5.0	12.2	8.9	32	1.9	37

Table 1. Annual leaching of metals (kg year¹) and pH in leachate from the Högbytorp landfill. Chemical oxygen demand (COD) in g L^{1} mean value over the year (Miljörapport, 1997-2006)

3.2 Characterisation of the landfill

Landfill material from three randomly chosen points was sampled with the help of drilling equipment normally used for drilling wells for gas recovery (Figure 1). The drill holes were 10-18 m deep depending on the depth of the landfill at the sampling points and the position of the clay liner. Samples were collected systematically with increasing depth as near to every 0.5 metres as possible. During sampling the landfill material was visually observed. It was mostly a greasy mass, but scrap metals such as lead pieces, copper wire and other metal items were visible. Immediately after sampling, the material was placed in 5 L gas-tight bags. The samples were first stored at 5 °C and later deep-frozen at -20 °C.



Figure 1. Sampling at Högbytorp in April 2002.

The contents of total carbon and total nitrogen were determined by dry combustion with a LECO CSN 2000 analyser. The water content was analysed by drying samples overnight at 105 °C. The pH was analysed in a water extract, one part fresh sample and two parts water (volume/volume), with a glass electrode. Organic matter was estimated as loss on ignition at (550 °C). The concentrations of metals (Al, Ca, Cd, Co, Cr, Cu, Fe, K, Mn, Mo, Ni, Pb, Zn and V) and non-metals (B, P and S) were analysed in nitric acid extracts and with inductively coupled plasma emission (Perkin Elmer Optima 3000) ICP-technique (Paper I).

3.3 Artificial ageing of landfill material

To simulate the ageing processes when air slowly penetrates the landfill mass, samples weighing approximately 2 kg each of landfill material contained in cylinders (\emptyset 24 cm) were diffused with humified air (flow: 9 mL min⁻¹). The aeration was continued for 14 months at 20 °C. After aeration, the samples were stored at -20 °C prior to analysis. As a reference, landfill material was diffused with humified nitrogen gas.

Peat soil is developed from organic material, (mostly from decayed Sphagnum species) and is transformed from anaerobic to aerobic conditions. This makes it interesting as an analogue to a completely oxidised landfill (Bozkurt et al., 2001). Peat soil also has the capacity to bind metals due to its high content of organic material (Ringqvist & Öborn, 2002; Ringqvist *et al.*, 2002). Peat soil was therefore used and treated in the same way in the experiment. The design of the aeration experiment is described in Mårtensson *et al.* (1999). The aerated landfill material and the nitrogentreated landfill material were analysed for loss on ignition and pH. The cation exchange capacity (CEC), *i.e.* the capacity to bind sodium and the capacity to bind metals (as divalent copper), was determined. The methods used are modified standard laboratory methods and are described in Paper II. Sequential analysis is a tool to estimate how metal ions are bound in materials (Tessier *et al.*, 1979; Ecke & Lagerkvist, 1993; Flyhammar, 1997; Hjort, 2003; Øygard *et al.*, 2008). In this work a four-step sequential analysis of metals in the materials was also performed. The four steps used were water soluble, exchangeable, oxidisable and residual, and the methods are described in Paper II.

3.4 Dissolved carbon in the aqueous phase

When air penetrates landfill material, dissolved carbon in the aqueous phase is changed. Aerated and original anaerobic landfill material were extracted with water to achieve sufficient amounts of aqueous phase under controlled conditions, and analysed for content of organic and inorganic carbon. To determine the distribution between low and high molecular weight compounds, dialysis with a cut-off value of 8000 Dalton against distilled water was used. The water extracts and the dialysed water extracts were analysed for the capacity to bind protons and divalent copper ions by titration in a 0.1 M KNO₃ medium. Titration with copper is used to determine the capacity to form metal complexes (Stevenson & Chen, 1991; Österberg *et al.*, 1999; Amery *et al.*, 2007). The concentration of KNO₃ was chosen to correspond to the ionic strength in the leachate (Paper III). Calculations were based on the following two equations, where E_{ipH} and E_{jpCu} stand for liquid junction potential for H and Cu respectively:

$$E_{H} = E_{H}^{\circ} + 58.55 \text{ lg } [H^{+}] + E_{jpH}$$
 (Eq. 1)

$$E_{Cu} = E_{Cu}^{\circ} + 29.28 \text{ lg } [Cu^{2+}] + E_{jpCu}$$
 (Eq. 2)

Acid-base titrations and copper complex titrations were carried out. The calculations from the acid-base titrations gave the conditional dissociation

constants for the organic acids, carbonic acid and the dissolution constant for carbonate (Eq. 1). The calculation for the copper titrations gave the formation constants for the copper complex with organic material and with carbonate (Eq. 2).

3.5 Metal retention in landfills

Columns with three different treatments of landfill material (original anaerobic, aerated, and combined iron- and heat-oxidised) were used to estimate the capacity to bind metals in landfills. Peat samples were treated in parallel in the same way. A solution containing 1 mg L⁻¹ each of cadmium, chromium, cobalt, copper, iron, lead, nickel and zinc was added drop-wise to each column for 65 days at a rate of 1 mL minute⁻¹, corresponding to the mean annual precipitation at the site. The leachate samples were collected in 200 mL plastic bottles, which were stored at -20 °C prior to analysis. The content of dissolved organic carbon, sulphur and metals (Cd, Co, Cr, Fe, Ni, Pb and Zn) was analysed after filtration through a 0.45 µm mesh. The content in particles was also estimated (Paper IV).

Estimations of metal speciation were made with the computer programme Medusa and its database Hydra (Puigdomenech, 1983). Medusa calculates the distribution of complex species. The thermodynamic equilibrium constants of the database were extracted from compilations made by IUPAC.

4 Results and discussion

4.1 Characterisation of the landfill

The analysis of the landfill material showed a great variation within the landfill body, both with depth and between sampling sites, and, as expected, large amounts of metals were found (Paper I). This shows that the landfill body is extremely heterogeneous. The analyses showed an increase in water content, organic matter, total sulphur and several metals with increasing depth. This is illustrated for one of the sampling sites in Figure 2. The values obtained were relative values defined as: element concentration at 4.5 m depth of each element = 100 (Figure 2). pH was in the range 7.8-8.5, indicating the presence of a carbonate buffering system in the landfill.

The ranges for water, total carbon and organic matter (loss on ignition) content are given in Table 2. The difference in water content between the upper and lower part of the landfill indicates the possibility of different redox conditions. Analysis of dissolved iron(II) with an colorimetric method, using ferrozine as reagent as an indicator of the redox conditions, showed higher concentration of iron(II) in the lower part compared with the upper part, indicating that there were two layers with different redox conditions (Paper I). Since landfills generally have a very heterogeneous physical structure, water moves downwards in cracks or, if present, gas collecting channels (Fellner *et al.*, 2003).

The difference in redox conditions between the two layers indicated that metals that were released in the upper part of the landfill and transported downwards were eventually precipitated due to the reducing conditions. The observed increase in metal content with increasing depth in the landfill confirms the occurrence of downward transport of metals. Results from investigation of Finland's largest landfill, which contains municipal solid waste (MSW), show the same pattern with respect to water content (Sormunen *et al.*, 2008). The C/N ratio in soil is an indicator of the maturity of the organic matter – if the ratio is in the range 10-15 the organic material is stabilised as humus (Brady & Weil, 2002). In the landfill at Högbytorp the C/N ratio ranged from 30 to 80, which clearly demonstrates that the carbon in the landfill was not stabilised.



Figure 2. Variation with depth in the landfill in cadmium (---), total sulphur (---), copper (- \blacktriangle -), zinc (- \bigtriangleup -), water content (---), organic matter as loss on ignition (LOI) (- \circlearrowright -), and iron (- \square -) given as relative values. Relative values defined as: element concentration at 4.5 m depth, each element = 100.

Table 2. Water content, total carbon and organic matter (OM) as loss on ignition in the landfill

Depth	Water	Total carbon	OM
m	%	% dry matter	% dry matter
<10	25-30	5-10	10-20
> 10	47-65	15-26	25-40

Table 3 presents results from municipal solid waste and industrial waste for comparison. It also shows the metal content in the typical Swedish clay soil used as quality control in the laboratory and the peat soil used as a reference in the incubation experiments in the present work. It is difficult to make direct comparisons since the authors of the reports have used different methods to produce the figures. The values from all three sampling sites at Högbytorp are within the range shown in Table 3. The Finnish study (Assmuth, 1991) is from field studies at 43 different landfill sites, while the Norwegian study (Fossom & Sørum, 1997) uses mean values for the year 1995. Figures in the Swiss investigation (Baccini *et al.*, 1987) are mean values for MSW. The Swedish studies (Flyhammar, 1997; Flyhammar *et al.*, 1998; Aulin, 1998) and the French study (Prudent *et al.*, 1996) are based on values from investigation of specific samples.

Origin of landfill	Fe	\mathbf{Zn}	Cd	Cr	Cu	$^{\mathrm{Pb}}$	Ni	Reference
	g kg ⁻¹	g kg ⁻¹	mg kg ⁻¹					
Högbytorp	- 09	-6.0	0.1 -	40 - 109	200 -	-08	+0-	Paper I
	109	6.4	5.2		2000	3900	170	
Swiss MSW	40	1.4	12		300	400		Baccini et al., 1987
Mixed MSW and industri		0.18 - 1.2	0.3-4.3		41-950	80-450		Assmuth, 1991
French MSW		0.38	4	350	77	230	57	Prudent <i>et</i> al., 1996
Norwegian MSW	8.8	1.1	5.3	21		446		Fossom & Sørum, 1997
Fresh Swedish MSW	12	2.7	6	16	139	216	25	Flyhamma 1997
Degraded Swedish MSW	10	1.7	3	53	173	420	21	Flyhamma 1997
Mixed Swedish MSW (95 sewage sludge		1.3	8.3	250	400	750	80	Flyhamma <i>et al.</i> , 1998
Clay soil	36	0.12	0.2	50	33	24	37	Paper I
Peat	14	0.27	0.3	17	24	17	23	Paner I

The values shown in Table 3 demonstrate that landfills contain large amounts of deposited metals and that the amount varies both with depth and sampling site. The metal content at Högbytorp is in most cases higher than in comparable landfills. The heterogeneity of the material from Högbytorp is evident (Paper I). This landfill contains large amounts of industrial and construction waste, which probably explains the high levels of copper, iron, lead and nickel. Copper and lead were visible as scrap metal during sampling and preparation before analysis. The study in Finland also included landfills with high amounts of lead and copper which may originate from industrial waste (Assmuth, 1991). The study by Prudent et al. (1996) showed that copper and nickel predominantly originated from scrap metal. In that study lead predominantly came from wood wastes, which is a difference compared with the waste from Högbytorp. Flyhammar (1997) shows the difference over time in metal content in fresh waste (from 1994-1995) and degraded material (from 1974). The difference can probably be explained by better source separation in 1995.

4.2 Influence of the ageing processes in landfills

4.2.1 Effects on solid material

The aeration of landfill material causes decomposition of organic matter, and carbon dioxide and acids are produced (Mårtensson *et al.*, 1999; Bozkurt *et al.*, 2000). Carbon dioxide is released to the air and to some extent dissolved as bicarbonate in the aqueous phase. The acids are neutralised by the bicarbonate present but when the bicarbonate is consumed the pH decreases. The remaining organic material is more resistant to degradation and is stabilised as humus-like substances (Persson, 1996; Prantl *et al.*, 2006). The landfill material and the peat soil used in this experiment had an organic matter content based on loss on ignition of around 30% and 70% of dry matter, respectively.

The artificial ageing of landfill material conducted as aeration over 14 months resulted in an increase in the cation-binding capacity (sodium-binding capacity) and an increase in the ability to bind divalent copper ions (Paper II). The peat soil that was used as a reference did not show any increase in sodium-binding capacity, but the copper-binding capacity proved to be considerably lower, approximately 60% of the sodium-binding capacity. This is explained by the ability of copper to form strong complex bonds with organic material, and therefore it is not possible to recover the

added copper ions. The ability to form strong complexes has been described previously (Gregor *et al.*, 1989; Logan *et al.*, 1997; Österberg *et al.*, 1999; Brown *et al.*, 1999). Logan *et al.* (1997) also show that peat and humic acid have a higher capacity to bind Pb²⁺ than Cu²⁺. The increased capacity of the landfill material to bind copper ions is explained by the formation of secondary minerals such as FeOOH that have oxide surfaces with a negative charge. The formation of FeOOH and the ability to bind metals have also been commented on in several reports (Bozkurt *et al.*, 2000; Kendall, 2003; Ettler *et al.*, 2008). Poorly humified peat has a good capacity to bind metals (Ringqvist & Öborn, 2002; Ringqvist *et al.*, 2002). According to Bozkurt *et al.* (2001), peat is a potential analogue to landfill organic material, so the metal-binding capacity can also be explained by that, although FeOOH is the most likely explanation.

The sequential analysis of the landfill material showed a transformation in distribution between the extracted fractions (Paper II). More sulphur was water-soluble in the aerated landfill material, indicating that sulphides had been dissolved. A small increase in metals in the aerated landfill material (Zn > Cu, Cd, Ni,) was found in the exchangeable and oxidisable fractions. This indicates a risk for increased mobility when the landfill is oxidised. An investigation by Flyhammar & Håkansson (1999) in which the material was oxidised for 15 days showed a small increase in more reactive binding forms of Pb, Cd, Zn and Fe. Their finding of Fe in a more reactive form is not consistent with the results for landfill material in Paper II, where Fe was found in the residual fraction. In the peat soil used as reference, a proportion of the Fe was found in the oxidisable fraction. The differences between the investigations may originate from differences in treatment time or material. In this investigation Pb was found in the residual fraction, both in the original and in the aerated landfill material. In the investigation conducted by Prudent et al. (1996), Pb was found in more soluble fractions. The difference in results between the investigations can be explained by differences in the original wastes. Prudent et al. (1996) found most of the Pb in wood waste, while at Högbytorp the scrap metal content influenced the Pb speciation. The sequential analysis of the peat soil did not show any changes in the distribution between the fractions.

Aeration of landfill material has been utilised by several authors to simulate the ageing process in landfills whereby oxygen is expected to intrude dissolved in rain water or in air (Mårtensson *et al.*, 1999; Heyer *et al.*, 2005; Prantl *et al.*, 2006). A risk of increased metal release when oxygen intrudes into landfill was indicated in studies by Mårtensson *et al.* (1999) and Bozkurt *et al.* (2000). Prudent *et al.* (1996) concluded from their investigations that the origin of the contaminating metal is crucial for its rate of release. In German studies by Hantsch *et al.* (2003), Heyer *et al.* (2005) and Ritzkowski *et al.* (2006), aeration was carried out in order to stabilise the organic material and prevent methane production. No increased leaching of metals was reported in those studies. The work presented in Paper II demonstrated that the aerated ('aged') landfill material had a higher capacity to bind copper ions (divalent) than original landfill material, but also that the more easily soluble fractions were augmented. The effect on the solid landfill material appears to be that the increased binding capacity achieved compensates for the dissolved sulphides.

A study on the composition of material in the landfill at Högbytorp by Aulin & Neretnieks (1996), based on recording of incoming wastes, showed that the total metal content was approximately 71 10³ tonnes. Deposited sulphur was considered to contribute to the binding of 5% of the metals as sulphides. The calculations in Paper I based on total analyses of three randomly chosen sampling sites showed that approximately 30% of the metals could be bound as sulphides. Sequential leaching performed by Ecke & Lagerkvist (1993) and Flyhammar (1997) revealed that hydroxides and carbonates are also important factors for metal retention. These findings are supported by this thesis. In the present work, calculations with the computer programme Medusa indicated the importance of hydroxides and carbonates in retaining metals in the landfill. The calculations also indicated that pH is a key factor in maintaining stability.

4.2.2 Effects in the aqueous phase

The aqueous phase of landfills contains a mixture of dissolved inorganic and organic carbon species (DIC and DOC, respectively), inorganic macrocomponents and dissolved metal ions. DOC in leachate has been characterised in several studies (Calace *et al.*, 2001; Kang *et al.*, 2002) which show that the humic acid content increases with increasing age of the landfill. Investigations carried out on leachate water have shown that colloidal particles are also present in the leachate (Jensen & Christensen, 1999; Baun & Christensen 2004; Paper III). According to the literature, DOC and colloids bind and transport metal ions. In this investigation we found that the majority of the DOC in the aqueous phase occurred as low molecular weight compounds. During aeration DOC and DIC are largely removed, so that less than 5% remains of the original organic substance

(Table 4). This work confirmed that DOC and colloids bind and transport metal ions. It also showed that artificial ageing by aeration degrades DOC, which means that the dominant transporting ligand is missing.

Table 4. Effects of ageing landfill material on content of dissolved organic carbon (DOC) and dissolved inorganic carbon (DIC) before and after dialysis (cut-off 8000 Da)

	Before dialysi	S	After dialysis		
Sample	DOC	DIC	DOC	DIC	
	mg C L ⁻¹				
Original landfill material	2700	160	220	22	
Aerated landfill material	100	40	40	7	

Acid-base titrations were performed to determine the proton-binding capacity of the material in the aqueous phase. In the aqueous phase of the original material, the dissociation constant pK_a for organic material was found to be 4.8 ± 0.1 for aliphatic acids, a group of short-chain acids that includes acetic acid, and pK_a 3.1 ± 0.1 for other organic material. The titration also indicated pK_a 6.3 for carbonic acid. In addition, particles of calcium carbonate were found. In the aqueous phase of the artificially 'aged' (aerated) material, the low molecular weight carbon was consumed, but it was possible to determine pK_{a1} for high molecular weight material. Carbonic acid was also present but at a lower concentration. Values of pK_a in the range observed here are confirmed by Bergelin *et al.* (1997).

The copper titrations showed that copper ions in the original landfill formed complexes with carbonate and to some extent with the low molecular weight organic material. In the aged landfill, where the low molecular weight compounds were consumed, high molecular weight material increased the importance of the metal-complexing agent, here illustrated by copper complexation. Inorganic complexes form as long as the pH is appropriate.

Paper III showed that the original leachate water contained large amounts of low molecular weight DOC that can bind and transport metal ions. In the aerated ('aged') landfill the low molecular weight DOC had been consumed and thus the main transport agent for metal ions was absent.

The titration analysis showed that recovered organic and inorganic carbon in the aqueous phase of material used in the experiment had the ability to bind and transport metals. This finding confirms the results of other studies that DOC and carbonate are important ligands for dissolved metals in leachate plumes (Jensen & Christensen, 1999; Christensen *et al.*, 2001). The oxidation of the landfill material reduces the DOC content as well as the carbonate content in the aqueous phase (Paper III). This means that transporting ligands decrease in the aqueous phase when landfills are oxidised.

4.2.3 Transport and retention of metals

The leaching experiment showed that only small amounts of the metals added were recovered in the leachate. The leachate from the original landfill material contained visible amounts of particles, the amount decreasing with time during the leaching period. The first leachate collected was rust-red, followed by leachates with less intensive colour. The amount of particles visible in the leachate from original landfill material also decreased over time. The leachate from the aerated landfill material was colourless and did not contain visible particles. The pH in the landfill leachate was in the range 7.3-7.8 and in the leachate from the peat soil 4.9-5.3. Analysis of the filtered leachate showed decreasing DOC values over time and decreasing values of sulphur and metals, recovered at concentrations above the detection limit of the ICP equipment used. The decrease in DOC was probably caused by wash-out during leaching. As expected, the two factors that controlled the redox conditions in the landfill, DOC and iron, changed during aeration. The DOC content decreased and iron was precipitated in the landfill. The dissolution of particles in the leachate from the original landfill showed high iron contents in the particle fraction. Dissolution also revealed copper and nickel to be bound to particles $>0.45 \mu m$. In the filtered leachate from both original and aerated landfill material, there was a strong positive correlation between DOC and Ni and Cu. For Cd, Cu, Fe, Ni and Pb, the dissolution of particles >0.45 µm indicated that particulate transport is important. The leaching experiment also showed the sulphur content in the leachate from the aerated landfill material to be higher than in that from the original landfill material. This indicates that dissolution of sulphides in landfill material is a slow process. Table 5 shows changes in DOC, S, Fe, Cd, Cu, Ni and Pb due to aeration and also estimated content in particles. The leachate from the column with peat soil had a low content of metals, which showed that the organic material had a high capacity to retain metals even though pH ranged from 4.9 to 5.3 in the leachate.

Material	Leachate	DOC	S	Fe	Cd	Cu	Ni	Pb
	treatment							
		mgL^{-1}	mgL^{-1}	mgL^{-1}	$\mu g \; L^{\text{-1}}$	$\mu g \ L^{\text{-1}}$	$\mu g \ L^{\text{-1}}$	$\mu g \; L^{\text{1}}$
Original landfill	Leachate <0.45 μm	110- 2900	13 - 120	0.4- 35	<1	<15	<6-24	<10
Aerated landfill	Leachate <0.45 µm	25- 150	220- 1000	<0.1- 0.1	<1	<15-53	10-58	<10
Original landfill	With dissolved particles			50- 220	<1-1.5	<15-75	<6-50	<10-15
Aerated landfill	With dissolved particles			<1	<1-1.2	<15-80	6-115	<10-13
Aerated peat	Leachate <0.45 μm	170 - 310	16 - 450	0.9- 1.2	<1-1	<15-39	13-14	<10

Table 5. Effect of ageing of a landfill on changes in dissolved organic carbon (DOC), S, and some metals in leachates (range in which values decreased over time)

The results from the column leaching experiment are presented in greater detail in Paper IV. Overall, the experiment showed that landfill material had the capacity to bind metals. The amounts of Cu and Ni were slightly higher in leachate (filtered 0.45 µm) from the oxidised landfill and both elements had a strong correlation with DOC. Cu and Ni were transported bound to organic particles. The titration described in Paper III also indicates binding to carbonate. It is probable that both inorganic and organic colloids transport copper. The distribution calculation identified the formation of inorganic copper complexes in the leachate water as the most likely form at the ambient pH, and with particles >0.45 µm. This conclusion confirms findings by Øygard et al. (2007). According to the distribution calculation, nickel is bound to organic ligands. Prudent et al., (1996) emphasised the risk of contamination by trace metals bound to organic matter in fine particles. The levels of Cd and Pb were not affected by the aeration and no correlation with organic material was found. Dissolution of particles revealed particulate transport. The small amount of metal ions that was not retained in the material was transported as carbonates, colloids, hydroxides or with organic ligands depending on the preference of the transported metal. The particulate transport of metals has been reported by others (Ward et al., 2005; Baumann et al., 2006; Øygard et al., 2007). Baumann et al. (2006) also reported that the colloids formed can contribute to a self-sealing system in the landfill.

In the leaching experiment the lowest metal concentrations were found in the last leachate collected (after 65 days). The slow kinetics contributed to metal retention. Table 6 presents the mean annual values in leachate from the Högbytorp landfill.

-			-					
Year	COD	SO4 ²⁻	Fe	Cd	Cu	Ni	Pb	
	g L-1	mgL ⁻¹	mgL⁻¹	$\mu g L^{-1}$	$\mu g L^{-1}$	μg L ⁻¹	$\mu g L^{-1}$	
2000	2.50	104	7	0.9	26	440	22	
2001	1.56	n.a	n.a.	0.6	110	170	20	
2002	1.23	n.a	n.a.	0.02	31	440	5.8	
2003	1.95	n.a	n.a.	0.6	110	170	20	
2004	8.00	n.a	n.a.	< 0.45	39	530	11	
2005	2.40	n.a	n.a.	0.33	34	300	14	

Table 6. Chemical oxygen demand (COD), sulphate and concentrations of some metals in leachate from the Högbytorp landfill (Miljörapport 1997-2000)

n.a. = not analysed

The variation in metal concentrations in the leachate is considerable. The mean values for 2000 were based on 10 sampling occasions and the variation observed for Cd was 0.08-3.9 μ g L⁻¹, for Cu 3.7-51 μ g L⁻¹, for Ni 23-3300 μ g L⁻¹ and for Pb 0.8-22 μ g L⁻¹. In 2001 the corresponding variation in metal concentration for Cd was 0.16-1.5 μ g L⁻¹, for Cu 15-440 μ g L⁻¹, for Ni 15-340 μ g L⁻¹ and for Pb 4.5-54 μ g L⁻¹. The leachate flow varies throughout the year, with the mean values 1988-2001 showing a minimum in the summer, with a monthly leachate flow around 4000 m³, and a maximum in the winter, with a monthly flow of 10 000 m³ (Miljörapport Högbytorp, 1997-2006). The metals that were present in high concentrations in the leachate water from the landfill were the most mobile and were more readily released from the landfill material.

4.2.4 Current status of the landfill

During the ageing process, the low molecular weight organic material is consumed. The more resistant material is transformed to humus-like substances. During this transformation the redox buffer changes from low molecular weight material that constitutes the redox buffer region around pe -5 (reducing conditions) to the humic buffer with pe 3 (slightly oxidising). When this occurs the sulphides dissolve. As long as carbonate is present in abundance the metals will be re-precipitated as carbonates and also as hydroxides. The humic material formed will also be able to bind metals. This transformation has also been described by others (Bozkurt *et al.*, 2000; Fannin & Roberts, 2006; Prantl *et al.*, 2006). It is difficult to predict the time for stabilisation of the organic material in the landfill under the current anaerobic conditions, but it is known that it will take generations. Bozkurt *et*

al. (2000) have simulated oxidisation of 10-m thick landfill in different scenarios and have found that in uncovered landfill it will take 600 years, in covered landfill 30 000 years and in fully water-saturated covered landfill it will take $>500\ 000$ years.

As demonstrated, the landfill at Högbytorp consists of two layers, an upper part that is not fully saturated with water and a lower saturated part. The water level is at present at approximately 10 m below the landfill surface. Continuous degradation of organic material will produce water but it is not clear at present whether the amount of water produced will be sufficient to maintain the groundwater at its current 10 m level. Assuming that the calculations made by Bozkurt *et al.* (2000) are correct, complete oxidation of the Högbytorp landfill will take more than 30 000 years, with the composition of the cover determining the actual rate. Whether oxidation of the landfill takes 30 000 or 100 000 years is perhaps not the most critical question. This generation has deferred the responsibility for solving this problem to future generations.

In the coming decades the methane production will most likely continue, since it was found that the substrate (DOC) is abundant. When the methane production ceases and the landfill starts to oxidise, a risk of a slight increase in metal release is indicated by my study of binding forms (Paper II), but the levels will still be very low. An interesting observation is that when humic compounds begin to dominate, the redox conditions probably will transform to more oxidising with pe \approx 3 where sulphides starts to dissolve. If DOC is still present then metal transport can increase. The column experiment conducted showed decreasing metal release over time (Paper IV). When the landfill has stabilised it can be concluded that the metal leaching will cease since the metals are retained in the landfill. An increase in sulphate in the leachate will almost certainly occur.

Stigliani *et al.* (1991) describes the Chemical Time Bomb, meaning the chemical load created by man in the 200 years since the beginning of the industrial revolution. The main effect is climate change and the associated changes in chemical and biological conditions in soils. The acidification of soils will release metals currently bound in soils, but the question is whether this is applicable to landfills and whether changes in chemical conditions will trigger a sudden release of metals from landfills. Flyhammar *et al.* (1998) and Bozkurt *et al.* (2000) concluded in their investigations that landfills have a high buffering capacity that will maintain their stability for very long time.

From data presented here I conclude that the organic material, when stabilised as humus, acts as a powerful buffer and also as a powerful complexing agent for metal retention. The critical factor with respect to metal transportation out of the landfill is DOC, which also complexes and transports metals.

Stabilised organic material contributes to landfill stability in terms of metal leaching through its ability to form stable humic compounds. One environmental concern with landfills containing organic material is the emission of greenhouse gases. Another is the fact that in old landfills there is a high possibility of finding persistent organic compounds that have now been phased out from use.

A landfill such as that investigated here, representing a common type in Sweden and containing large amounts of old industrial and construction wastes and sludge from different sources (Aulin & Neretnieks 1996), will be an environmental concern regarding production of xenobiotic end-products, although several have been found to be degradable (Christensen *et al.*, 2001).

From the results obtained here, two possible ways to manage old landfills in the future can be suggested. One way is to continue as at present, allowing slow anaerobic degradation of the organic material and collecting the methane to minimise the environmental impact. This will result in a need for management and monitoring as long as methane is produced. Another management strategy could be to apply forced oxidation, which will end methane production. This will temporally increase the release of metals but the leaching of metals will most probably cease thereafter. After oxidation is completed the metals will be bound as carbonates, hydroxides or bound to charged oxide surfaces as long as the pH is maintained around 7.5. If pH should decrease the stabilised organic material will control the retention of metals. As described earlier, the 'breaking point' in the distant future under current management, when the organic compounds change the redox conditions and thereby the metal binding form, will require environmental monitoring. The organic material in the landfill acts both as a friend and foe depending on the circumstances.

5 Conclusions

- In the Swedish landfill studied here, it was possible to distinguish two distinct layers with different characteristics as regards water, carbon and metal content. As a consequence, different chemical processes regulate the fate of metals in the upper part and the lower part of the landfill.
- Landfill material has the capacity to bind additional metal ions as well as those dissolved at present.
- Metal transport relies on inorganic and organic colloids or carbonate, depending on the preferences of the individual metal. Therefore reducing the transporting ligands is an effective way to reduce metal transport.
- The stability of metals in the landfill is regulated by the pH and the redox buffer.
- Oxide surfaces such as FeOOH are important for metal retention. Since iron is abundant in landfills, oxidation provides many binding sites for metals.
- The stabilised organic material in landfills retains metals in landfills and in that respect the organic material is a friend.
- Dissolved organic carbon can bind and transport metal ions and is thus a foe in the environmental perspective.

6 References

- Allen, A. 2001. Containment landfills: the myth of sustainability. Engineering Geology 60, 3-19.
- Amery, F., Degryse, F., Degeling, W., Smolders, & E. Merckx, R. 2007. The copper-mobilizing-potential of dissolved organic matter in soils varies 10-fold depending on soil incubation and extraction procedures. Environmental Science Technology 41, 2277-2281.
- Andréasson, U. 1998. Renhållning på liv och död. Populär historia 3, 1998. (In Swedish).
- Assmuth, T. 1991. Distribution and attenuation of hazardous substances in uncontrolled solid waste landfills. Waste Management & Research 10, 235-255.
- Aulin, C. 1998. Transport, Degradation and Immobilisation Processes in a Landfill. Licentiate of Engineering Treatise. The Royal Institute of Technology, Stockholm, Sweden.
- Aulin, C. & Neretnieks, I. 1996. En materialbalans i en industriavfallsdeponi. Royal Institute of Technology, Stockholm Sweden. KAT 96/10. (in Swedish).
- Baccini, P., Henseler, R., Figi, R. & Belevi, H. 1987. Water and element balances of municipal solid waste landfills. Waste Management & Research 5, 483-499.
- Barlaz, M.A., Ham, R.K. & Schaefer, D.M. 1991. Microbial, chemical and methane production characteristics of anaerobically decomposed refuse with and without leachate recycling. Waste Management & Research 10, 257-267.
- Baumann, T., Fruhstorfer, P., Klein, T. & Niennner, R. 2006. Colloid and heavy metal transport at landfill sites in direct contact with ground water. Water Research 40, 2776-2786.

- Baun, D.L. & Christensen. H. 2004. Speciation of heavy metals in landfill leachate: a review. Waste Management & Research 22, 3-33.
- Bergelin A., Wahlberg O. & Ågren, S. 1997. Studies of fulvic and humic acids 2. Protolytic processes of humic substances from a brown-water lake and from a meadow soil in 0.1 M NaCl aqueous solution at 25°C. Acta Chemica Scandinavia 51, 974-980.
- Bowly, S.W. 2003. An assessment of current methods for quantifying landfill odours. Compact disc, in Proceedings Sardinia 2003, Ninth International Waste Management and Landfill Symposium, S. Margherita di Pula, Italy; 6-10 October 2003.
- Bozkurt, S., Moreno, L. & Neretnieks, I. 2000. Long-term processes in waste deposits. The Science of the Total Environment 250, 101-121.
- Bozkurt, S., Lucisano, M., Moreno, L. & Neretnieks, I. 2001. Peat as a potential analogue for the long-term evolution in landfills. Earth-Science Reviews 53, 95-147.
- Brady, N. & Weil, R. 2002. Nature and properties of soils. Thirteenth edition. Pearson Education inc. Upper Saddle River, New Jersey, USA. ISBN 0-13-016763-0.
- Brown, G.K., Cabaniss, S.E., MacCarthy, P. & Leenheer, J.A. 1999. Cu(II) binding by pH fractioned fulvic acids. Analytica Chimica Acta 402, 183-193.
- Calace, N., Liberatori, A., Petronio B.M. & Pietroletti, M. 2001. Characteristics of different molecular weight fractions of organic matter in landfill leachate and their role in soil sorption of heavy metals. Environmental Pollution 113, 331– 339.
- Christensen J.B., Jensen, D.L., Grøn, C., Filip, Z. & Christensen, T.H. 1998. Characterization of the dissolved organic carbon in landfill leachate-polluted groundwater. Water research 32, 125–135.
- Christensen, T.H., Kjeldsen, P., Bjerg, P.L. Jensen D.L., Christensen J.B., Baun, A., Albrechtsen, H-J. & Heron, G. 2001. Biogeochemistry of leachate plumes. Applied Geochemistry 16, 659-718.
- Ecke, H. & Lagerkvist, A. 1993. Analys av anaerobt behandlat hushållsavfall genom sekventiell lakning. RVF publications 93:8. (in Swedish).
- 46

- Ehrig, H.-J. 1983. Quality and quantity of leachate of sanitary landfill leachate. Waste Management &research 1, 53-68.
- EPA. 2007. Municipal Solid Waste Generation, Recycling, and Disposal in the United States: Facts and Figures for 2006. [On line] EPA Environmental Protection Agency. Available from http:// www.epa.gov [Accessed 2008-07-31]
- Ettler, V., Mihaljevic, M. & Matura, M. 2008. Temporal variation of trace elements in waters polluted by municipal solid waste landfill leachate. Bulletin Environmental Contamination toxicology 80, 274–279.

Eurostat, 2008. [on line] www.ec.europa.eu/eurostat/ [Accessed 2008-07-09].

- Fannin C.A. & Roberts, R.D. 2006. Mature landfill waste geochemical characteristics and implications for long-term secondary substance release. Geochemistry: Exploration, Environment, Analysis 6, 369-377.
- Farquhar, G.J. & Rovers, F.A. 1973. Gas production during refuse decomposition. Water, Air and Soil Pollution 2, 483-495.
- Fellner, J., Huber, R., Döberl, G. & Brunner P.H. 2003. Compact disc, in Proceedings Sardinia 2003, Ninth International Waste Management and Landfill Symposium, S. Margherita di Pula, Italy; 6-10 October 2003.
- Flygth, B. 1995. Uppsalas tekniska historia. Uppsala, ISBN 91-971216-5-7. (In Swedish).
- Flyhammar, P. 1997. Use of sequential extraction on anaerobically degraded municipal solid waste. The Science of the Total Environment 1997; 198: 123-133.
- Flyhammar, P., Tamaddon, F. & Bengtsson, L. 1998. Heavy metals in a municipal solid waste deposition cell. Waste Management & Research 16, 403-410.
- Flyhammar, P. & Håkansson, K. 1999. The release of heavy metals in stabilised MSW by oxidation. The Science of the Total Environment 243-244, 291-303.
- Fossum, M. & Sørum, L. 1997. Heavy metal balances from the waste incineration at the Heimdal MSW Incineration Plant. SINTEF Energy: Report Nr. STF84 A96429. (in Norwegian).
- Fredriksson, G. 2004. Långt till ett giftfritt kretslopp. In Sopor hit och dit på vinst och förlust. Johansson, B., (editor). Formas, ISBN-91-540-5920-8. Stockholm. (in Swedish).

- Gregor, J.E., Powell, H.K.J. & Town, R.M. 1989. Evidence for aliphatic mixed mode coordination in copper(II)-fulvic complexes. Journal of Soil Science 40, 661-673.
- Hantsch, S., Michalzik, B. & Bilitewski, B. 2003. Different intensities of aeration and their effect on contaminant emission via leachate pathway from old landfill waste – a laboratory scale study. Compact disc, in Proceedings Sardinia 2003, Ninth International Waste Management and Landfill Symposium, S. Margherita di Pula, Italy; 6-10 October 2003.
- Heyer, K.-U., Hupe, K., Ritzkowski, M. & Stegmann, R. 2005. Pollutant release and pollutant reduction – Impact of aeration of landfills. Waste Management 25, 353-359.
- Hjort, T. 2003. Metal Speciation and Historical Trends in Lake Sediments. Doctoral thesis in biogeochemistry, Stockholm University, Stockholm. 2003. INBN 91-7265-778-2.
- Hogland, W. 1996. Inledning, AFR-kompendium 5, Ed Hogland , W. Stockholm, ISSN 1400-0210. (In Swedish)
- Huber-Humer, M., Gebert, J. & Hilger, H. 2008. Biotic systems to mitigate landfill methane emissions. Waste Management & Research 26, 33-46.
- IUPAC. 1982. IUPAC Chemical Data Series No 21. Stability Constants of Metal Ion Complexes Part A. Inorganic Complexes. Compiled by Eric Högfeldt. Pergamon Press.
- IUPAC. 1979. IUPAC Chemical Data Series No 22. Stability Constants of Metal Ion Complexes Part A. Organic Ligands. Compiled by Douglas D. Perrin. Pergamon Press.
- Jensen, D.L. & Christensen, T.H. 1999. Colloidal and dissolved metals in leachate from four Danish landfills. Water Research 33, 2139-2147.
- Johansson, B. 1997. Stadens tekniska system Naturresurser i kretslopp. Byggforskningsrådet, Stockholm, ISBN 91-540-5801-5. (in Swedish).
- Kang, K-H., Sihn, H.S. & Park, H. 2002. Characterization of humic substances present in landfill leachates with different ages and its implications. Water Research 36, 4023-4032.

- Kendall, D. 2003. Toxicity characteristic leaching procedure and iron treatment of brass foundry waste. Environmental Science & Technology 37, 367-371.
- Kjeldsen, P., Barlaz, M.A., Rooker, A.P., Baun, A., Ledin, A. & Christensen, T. H. 2002. Present and Long-term composition of MSW landfill Leachate: A Review. Critical Reviews in Environmental Science and Technology 32, 297-336.
- Kommunförbundet in Finland. [On line] <u>www.kommunerna.net</u> [Accessed 2008-07-09]. (In Swedish).
- Logan, E.M., Pulford, I.D., Cook, G.T., and Mackenzie, A.B. 1997. Complexation of Cu²⁺ and Pb²⁺ and humic acid. European Journal of Soil Science 48, 685-696.
- Mårtensson, A., Aulin, C., Wahlberg, O. & Ågren, S. 1999. Effect of humic substances on the mobility of toxic metals in a mature landfill. Waste Management & Research 1999 17, 296–304.
- Michalzik, B., Ilgen, G., Hertel, F., Hantsch, S. & Bilitewski, B., 2007. Emissions of organo-metal compounds via the leachate and gas pathway from two different pre-treated municipal waste materials – A landfill reactor study. Waste Management 27, 497-509.
- Miljörapport Högbytorp, annual reports 1997–2006. Ragnsells avfallsbehandling AB. (In Swedish).
- Naturvårdsverket 2008. <u>http://www.naturvardsverket.se/en/In-</u> English/Menu/Products-and-waste/Waste/Objectives-strategies-andresults/Results/ (Swedish EPA) [Accessed 2008-07-17]
- Nygård, H.N. 2004. Bara ett ringa obehag? In: Doctorial thesis, Åbo Akademi. Åbo, ISBN 951-765-197-X (digital). (In Swedish).
- Öhman, C. 1991. Omvandlingsfaser i ett kommunalt avfallsupplag. IVL report B1017. (In Swedish).
- Österberg, R. & Shirshova, L. 1997. Oscillating, nonequilibrium redox properties of humic acids. Geochima et Cosmochima 61, 4599-4604.
- Österberg, R., Wei, S. & Shirshova, L. 1999. Inert copper ion complex by humic acids. Acta Chemica Scandinavia 53, 172-180.
- Øygard, J.K., Gjengedal, E. & Røyset, O. 2007. Size charge fraction of metals in municipal solid waste landfill leachate. Water research 41, 47-54.

- Øygard, J.K., Gjengedal, E. & Mobbs, H. J. 2008. Trace element exposure in the environment from MSW landfill leachate sediments measured by a sequential extraction technique. Journal of Hazardous Material 153, 751-758.
- Persson, I. 1996. Mikrobiologiska och kemiska processer. In Deponering, AFR Kompedium 5. Editor Hogalnd, W., Swedish EPA. ISSN 1400-0210. Stockholm. (In Swedish).
- Prantl, R., Tesar, M., Huber-Humer, M. & Lechner, P. 2006. Changes in carbon and nitrogen pool during in-site aeration of old landfills under varying conditions. Waste Management 26, 373–380.
- Prudent, P., Domeizel, M. & Massiani, C. 1996. Chemical sequential extraction as decision-making tool: application to municipal solid waste and its individual constituents. The Science of the Total Environment 178, 55-61.
- Puigdomenech, I. 1983. INPUT, SED, and PREDOM: Computer programs drawing equilibrium diagrams", Technical report TRITA-OOK-3010 (ISSN 0348-825X), 12 pp., Royal Institute of Technology, Dept. Inorg. Chemistry, Stockholm, Sweden.
- Rapport 5717, 2007. Avfall i Sverige 2004. Swedish EPA. [On line] <u>http://www.naturvardsverket.se/sv/Produkter-och-</u> <u>avfall/Avfall/Avfallsstatistik/Officiell-statistik-for-avfall/</u> [Accessed 2008-05-17].
- Ringqvist, L. & Öborn, I. 2002. Copper and zinc adsorption onto poorly humified sphagnum and carex peat. Water Research 36, 2233-2242.
- Ringqvist, L., Holmgren, A. & Öborn, I. 2002. Poorly humified peat as an adsorbent for metals in wastewater. Water Research 36, 2394-2404.
- Ritzkowski, M., Heyer, K.-U. & Stegmann, R. 2006. Fundamental processes and implications during in situ aeration of old landfills. Waste Management 26, 356– 372.
- Robinson, H. 2007. The composition of leachates from very large landfills: An international review. Communications in Waste and Resource Management 8, 19–32.
- RVF rapport 2004:13. Avfallsanläggningar med deponering. Statistik 2003. Swedish Waste Management association. ISSN 1103-4092. (In Swedish).

- Senante, E., Galtier, L., Bekaert, C., Lambolez-Micheö, L. & Budka, A. 2003. Odours Management at MSW landfill sites: Odour sources, odorous compounds and control measures. Compact disc, in Proceedings Sardinia 2003, Ninth International Waste Management and Landfill Symposium, S. Margherita di Pula, Italy; 6-10 October 2003.
- Sormunen, K., Ettala, M. & Rintala, J. 2008. Detailed internal characterisation of two Finnish landfills by waste sampling. Waste Management 28, 151-163.
- Stevenson, F.J. & Chen, Y. 1991. Stability constants of copper (II)-humate complexes determined by modified potentiometric titrations. Soil Science of America Journal 55, 1586–1591.
- Stigliani, W.M., Doelman, P., Solomons, W., Schulin, R., Smidt, G.R.B. & van der Zee, S.E.A.T.M. 1991. Chemical time bombs; Predicting the unpredictable. Environment 33, 5-9, 26-30.
- Stumm, W. & Morgan J.J. 1995. Aquatic Chemistry Chapter 8, Third Edition. Wiley-Interscience, New York.
- Tessier, A., Campell, P.G.C. & Bisson, M. 1979. Sequential extraction for the speciation of particulate trace metals. Analytical Chemistry 51, 844-851.
- Themelis, N.J. & Ulloa, P.A. 2007. Methane generation in landfills. Renewable Energy 32, 1243-1257.
- Ward, M.L., Bitton, G. & Townsend, T. 2005. Heavy metal binding capacity (HMBC) of municipal solid waste landfill leachates. Chemosphere 60, 206-215.
- Westlake, K. 1995. Landfills. In: Hester, R. E. & Harrison R. M. (Eds.) Waste treatment and disposal. Issues in Environmental Science and Technology 3, 43– 68. The Royal Society of Chemistry. Bath, U.K.
- Wetterberg, O. 2004. Sopsortering med bumerangeffekt. In Sopor hit och dit på vinst och förlust. Johansson, B., (editor). FORMAS, ISBN-91-540-5920-8. (In Swedish).

White-Hunst, K. 1980. Domestic refuse - a brief history. Solid Wastes 609-615.

World Bank, 2005. World Bank, East Asia Infrastructure Department, Urban development Working Papers, Working Paper No. 9, 2005. Waste Management in China: Issues and Recommendations.

Xiaoli, C., Shimaoka, T., Qiang, C. & Youcia, Z. 2008. Characterisation of humic and fulvic acids extracted from landfill by elemental composition, 13C CP/MAS NMR and TMAH-Py-GC/MS. Waste Management 28, 896-903.

Personal communications:

- Persson K. M. (2008) Lund Institute of Technology; <u>kenneth m.person@tvrl.lth.se</u> [E-mail 08-05-25]
- Robinson G. (2008) Länsstyrelsen i Uppsala; <u>gudrun.robinson@c.lst.se</u> [E-mail 080331]

Tack

Men oj! Nu var det färdigt, denna spännande resa på våra sophögar. Vem kunde tro att det ingen vill ha kan vara så spännande. Det finns många att tacka för att detta arbete blivit möjligt.

Först vill jag tacka min huvudhandledare Anna Mårtensson som vågade satsa på mig. Vårt arbete tillsammans började när Anna fått pengar för en doktorand och glad i hågen frågade mig om jag var intresserad. Ja, svarade jag efter 0.2 sekunders betänketid. Jag har inte ångat mig, de dagar som det är tungt så räcker ett samtal med Anna för att man skall veta att man är världsmästare som doktorand igen.

Min biträdande handledare Olle Wahlberg med sin aldrig sinande inspiration och vilja att stödja när resultaten ser mer än obegripliga ut. Det finns en förklaring till allt. Tack för de många givande diskussioner vi haft och tack för alla ekvationer.

Detta hade heller inte blivit utan en grundexamen som delvis lästes in på distans i Umeå med tentamen här på hemmaplan. Det gjordes möjligt av professorerna Jan Persson och Guyla Simán som dels gav mig ledigt för att studera och dels satt tentamanensvakt på lördagar inklusive alla omtentor också de på lördagar. Ett stort tack till er båda.

Det blir ingen examen utan ett examensarbete. Där är jag skyldig Ingvar Nilsson ett stort tack som var min handledare.

Ett stort tack riktas även till redaktionsrådet (Ingvar Nilsson, Johan Arvidsson och Olle Andrén) för goda råd och konstruktiva synpunkter på mitt manus.

Ett tack till doktorandkollegor både de nuvarande och tidigare. Och ett tack till alla andra på institutionen. Inte minst "fikagänget", vad vore jobbet utan alla raster.

Tack till Mary McAfee som hjälpt mig med engelskan.

Sist men inte minst ett tack till min familj som stöttad mig under detta arbete.